
 

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 

December 2023 

Baldwin Public Library 

Holiday Closures 

The Baldwin Public Library will be closed on December 24, 25, 31 and January 1. 

Library Board Update 

The Library Board will meet on December 18, 2023 at 7:30 p.m. for its regular meeting. Board meetings 

are held in the second floor Board Room. The Library Board will review the FY22-23 Financial Audit with 

Plante Moran and will also vote to select an artist to create a 2-dimensional piece of art to adorn the 

walls of the new cafe and collaboration space just inside the new front entrance. 

Phase 3 Construction Project 

Exterior construction continues on track. The exterior planter beds and terrace have been formed and 

the steel structure has been completed. Window installation will begin in early January. Follow along with 

the library's construction project and view the December 2023 renovation report at 

www.baldwinlib.org/renovation.  

Library Tour 

If you would like to learn even more about the library, join Director Rebekah Craft for a Behind the 

Scenes Tour. You’ll visit staff areas, learn how items are added to the collection, and hear about new 

programs and services. The next tour will meet in the Library's Claudia Ireland room on Thursday, 

January 11 at 11:00 a.m. 

Upcoming Events of Interest 

Winter Reading Challenge - December 1 through January 31 

Stay cozy this winter with BPL’s Winter Reading Challenge. Complete reading and activities to get 

a Bingo and be entered into the grand prize drawing. The challenge runs from December 1, 2023 

through January 31, 2024. 

Bedtime Tales Story Time 

Wednesday, January 3 at 6:15 p.m. 

Join Ms. Syntha indoors for end-of-day stories, rhymes and songs. Story times use a first come, 

first served ticketing system. Tickets will be available 15 minutes before story time begins and 

http://www.baldwinlib.org/renovation
https://www.baldwinlib.org/winterreading/


will be handed out until 5 minutes after the scheduled start time. Please see 

baldwinlib.org/storytime and click on “More Information” for complete details. 

A Shifting Landscape: How Immigration Shaped Birmingham 

Thursday, January 11 at 7:00 p.m. 

How was Birmingham affected by the waves of immigration to the U.S. over the last two hundred 

years? Who were the groups who gravitated toward Birmingham, and why? Justin Koch will give 

a closer look at how Birmingham was shaped within the larger national context of immigration. 

The Birmingham Museum  

The Allen House front porch roof was in need of repair due to heavy snow and ice build up last winter 

that resulted in moisture damage to the decorative plasterwork on the interior of the first floor. Due to 

the historic nature of the building and its special architectural features, a roofing firm specializing in 

historic roof restoration was needed. A qualified firm was located in time to complete the work before 

significant snow fell this winter, and the work will protect the porch and interior for decades to come. 

The porch repair, including historic decorative metal railing, is anticipated to be complete by the end of 

the month. 

Birmingham Shopping District (BSD) 

Events 

Holidays 

Santa Walk saw record attendance this year with over 400 families (800-1000 people). Due to 

the large number of attendees, next year a few modifications will be made to the route and 

festivities plan.  

Thursday Late Night Shopping continues through December 21 with participating merchants, as 

well as a trolley for families to ride and to encourage shoppers to visit all ends of the downtown.  

Despite rainy weather, Winter Markt still had great attendance on Friday and Saturday and 

featured over 70 vendors. The new layout was received well, and will be the recommended layout 

moving forward.  

Santa House visits continue through December 24, and open seating without an appointment is 

available on Sundays. 

Business Development 

Business Recruitment 

We are beginning to develop a new business welcome packet with helpful resources, tools and 

tips. This should be available in the first quarter of 2024.  

Customer Relationship Management (CRM) 
We are in the final review and discussion phase of a potential new CRM for the BSD. The new 

CRM will not only be a repository for data, but will reduce redundancies of data entry, seamlessly 

connect to the BSD website and provide an easy reporting tool. Timeline for implementation is 

proposed for February - July 2024.  

Maintenance & Capital Improvements 

Holiday Décor 

New holiday banners are now installed along North Old Woodward and South Old Woodward 

http://www.baldwinlib.org/storytime


this season. The BSD will be removing the remaining tall planters in the spring as approved by 

the Board in order to begin looking at other amenities for the Triangle District.  

Marketing & Advertising 

Holiday Marketing 

The BSD was featured on Live in the D on Wednesday, December 13, showcasing the holiday gift 

guide, business products and events. The gift guide is available online at 

www.allinbirmingham.com/giftguide.  

Organization 

Board of Directors  

The BSD Board will be holding executive officer elections in January, and they will be discussing 

the potential short-term parking and hourly parking changes being proposed by the Parking 

Manager.  

BSD Holiday Calendar of Events 

Late Night Thursday Shopping  December 14 and 21 

Carriage Rides & Santa House  Saturdays & Sundays through December 24 

Saturday Sweet Treats   Saturdays - December 16 & 23 

2023 Dashboard Metrics 

Retail Occupancy Rate - 99% (out of 1.5 million sq.ft.) 

Office Occupancy - 89% (out of 2 million sq.ft.) 

19 New Business Openings in 2023 (7 more in process) 

75/25% Local vs. National Mix 

Commercial, Mixed-Use & Residential Development Projects In Construction/Planning - 15 projects 

totaling 827,727 sq. ft.  

563 New Residential Units In Development 

33 Active Volunteers (Board and Committee members) 

 

Building Department 

Board of Zoning Appeals 
There were four cases on the agenda for the December 12, 2023 Board of Zoning Appeals regular 
meeting: 

1. 490 Berwyn: The owners requested a variance from the minimum distance between their 
home and the neighbor’s house to the north to construct an addition on the rear of their 
existing nonconforming home. The variance was approved 5/0 (one member recused 
himself). 

2. 612 Davis: The property owner requested variances from the minimum side yard setback and 
minimum distance between houses to construct a second story addition on an existing 
nonconforming home. The variances were approved 6/0.   

3. 631 Ruffner: The owners requested variances from minimum side yard setback, total 
combined side yard setbacks and the minimum distance between houses to construct an 
addition on their existing nonconforming home. It was determined during the meeting that 
an additional variance is necessary that was not advertised. No action was taken. This request 
will be presented at a future meeting.   

4. 2428 Northlawn: The owner requested a variance from the minimum street side yard setback 
for the construction of a new house. The variance was approved 6/0.   

http://www.allinbirmingham.com/giftguide


 
Jeff Zielke President of OCBOA 
At the December meeting of the Oakland County Building Officials Association (OCBOA), Assistant 
Building Official Jeff Zielke was elected by the membership to serve the organization as President 
next year. Congratulations, Jeff!  
 
Online Permit Applications 
In the month of November, we processed 358 permits online bringing this year’s total permits 
processed electronically to 4,136. 
 
Monthly Report 
The Building Department’s monthly report provides an update on the following construction activity: 
building permits issued, building inspections conducted, trades permits issued and trades inspections 
conducted.  
 

City Clerk's Office 
 
February 27, 2024 Presidential Primary 
 

Absentee Ballot Applications 
Absentee Ballot Applications will be delivered to mailboxes soon to Birmingham voters on the “permanent 
absentee ballot application” list. This list will be phased out soon as voters migrate to the “permanent ballot” 
list. Pictured below is the absentee ballot application. There is a lot of information on the absentee ballot 
application, so read carefully! 

 

https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/Dec%202023/Building%20Dec%202023%20report.pdf


 

Important notes: The third checkbox in step 2, “Ballot Without Presidential Primary” is no longer an option as 
the City of Birmingham will not have any non-partisan proposals. The deadline for proposal language to be 
submitted was 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, December 5, 2023.  
 

Voters who wish to receive an absentee ballot automatically for each election moving forward should check the 
box in the yellow highlighted area.  
 

Permanent Ballot Voters - Ballot Style Request Card 
Over 4,500 Birmingham Voters have migrated to the “Permanent Ballot” list by sending a request in writing or 
through an absentee ballot application from the November 7, 2023 election. These voters will soon receive a 
postcard (pictured below) to select their ballot style for the February 27, 2024 Presidential Primary Election. 
Permanent Ballot Voters must return the ballot selection postcard for the Presidential Primary Election. Going 
forward there will only be one ballot style for the August and November elections in 2024, in November of 2025, 
and in August and November of 2026.  
 

 
 

The initial mailing of absentee ballots for the February 27, 2024 Presidential Primary Election will 
take place mid-late January and as requests are received up until the Absentee Ballot Issuing 
deadline, Monday, February 26, 2024 at 4:00 p.m. 
 

Presidential Candidate List 
Under State law, the Secretary of State is required to issue a list of individuals “generally advocated by the 
national news media to be potential presidential candidates” for the Republican and Democratic parties for the 
presidential primary election. 
The Secretary of State has identified the following candidates (listed alphabetically) as potential presidential 
candidates in 2024: 
Democratic Party 

https://www.legislature.mi.gov/documents/mcl/pdf/mcl-chap168.pdf
https://www.michigan.gov/sos/-/media/Project/Websites/sos/Elections/Home/2024-Presidential-Primary-Candidate-Listing.pdf?rev=8f6333abe715421a855bfbbc77a70d96&hash=BDBC197ECFF9E54B29E2F8D0DEC5E265


 Joe Biden 
 Dean Phillips 
 Marianne Williamson 

Republican Party 

 Ryan Binkley 
 Chris Christie 
 Ron DeSantis 
 Nikki Haley 
 Asa Hutchinson 
 Vivek Ramaswamy 
 Donald Trump 

Overseas Voters 
Voters who are in the military or will be overseas during any of the 2024 elections must apply for a MOVE ballot 
at https://www.fvap.gov/michigan. In 2023, the governor signed legislation that took immediate effect to allow 
additional time to receive absentee voter ballots from military and overseas voters. This change comes after 
Michiganders approved Ballot Proposal 22-2 to amend the State’s constitution last year. The new law states that 
absentee ballots from military and overseas voters will be counted if the ballot return envelope was postmarked 
on or before Election Day and received within six days following the election.  
 
Permanent Ballot Voters 
 
Since the passage of Proposal 2022-2, clerks now maintain a Permanent Ballot List. Birmingham voters began 
opting into the Permanent Ballot List by checking the box pictured below on their November 7, 2023 absentee 
ballot application. This box is also available on the 2024 absentee ballot applications. Both are pictured below. 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 
Voters can opt in or out of the Permanent Ballot list at any time by sending a written request to the City Clerk’s 
Office. Voters on the Permanent Ballot List should make sure they keep current contact information on file with 
the City Clerk’s Office including mailing address (especially for those who travel outside of Birmingham during 
times that ballots are being mailed) as well as phone and email contacts. Ballots are not allowed to be forwarded, 
so the Clerk’s Office will contact all voters whose absentee ballots bounced back to the Clerk’s Office in the mail.  
 
Early Voting Dates 
Early Voting Dates for the February 27, 2024 Presidential Primary: 
Saturday      2/17            8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Sunday         2/18            8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Monday        2/19            8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 

https://www.fvap.gov/michigan


Tuesday       2/20            8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Wednesday  2/21              8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Thursday      2/22              12:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
Friday           2/23              8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Saturday      2/24              8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Sunday         2/25              8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
 
Early Voting Locations:  

 Waterford Oaks Activities Center, 2800 Watkins Lake Road, Waterford, MI  48328 
 Bloomfield Township Public Library, 1099 Lone Pine Rd. Bloomfield Township, MI 48302 

 

Early voting will look and feel just like voting on Election Day. The voter will fill out an application to vote, be 
checked into the poll book, receive a ballot, mark their ballot, and run their ballot through a tabulator just like 
voting in person on Election Day.  
 

Early voting is a component of proposal 2022-2 and includes a constitutional right to no less than 9 days of early 
voting in each Statewide and Federal election (even year election) for no less than 8 hours per day. The February 
27, 2024 Presidential Primary election is a Statewide Federal election. Oakland County Elections Division, the 
City of Birmingham, Bloomfield Township and Southfield Township have an agreement and plan in place to offer 
early voting at the Bloomfield Township Library. Oakland County is also providing a county-wide Early Voting 
Location at Waterford Oaks. 
 

For more information on Early Voting check out bhamgov.org/vote. 
 

 
February 27, 2024 - Presidential Primary Important Deadlines 
 

Friday, December 29, 2023  Deadline for clerk to send the Presidential Primary Ballot Selection 
Form to permanent ballot voters.  

Saturday, January 13, 2024 Deadline for clerk to send initial mailing of ballots to overseas 
voters. 

Thursday, January 18, 2024 Absentee ballots available for issuance to voters. 

Monday, February 12, 2024 Deadline to register online, at a SOS branch, or by mail for the 
February 27, 2024 election. 

February 13, 2024 -  
Election Day 

Same-day voter registration with your local clerk, proof of residency 
required. 

Friday, February 16, 2024 Deadline for spoiling an absentee ballot  

Saturday, Feb. 17, 2024 
through Sunday, Feb. 25, 2024 

Early Voting 

Friday, February 23, 2024 5:00 p.m. deadline for sending absentee ballots by first class mail 

Monday, February 26, 2024 4:00 p.m. deadline for voters to spoil their absentee ballot that was 
lost or destroyed in-person at the Clerk’s Office. 

Tuesday, February 27, 2024 8:00 p.m. deadline for absentee ballots to be delivered to the clerk 
for tabulation 

https://www.bhamgov.org/about_birmingham/city_departments/city_clerk/voting/index.php


Friday, March 1, 2024 5:00 p.m. deadline for a voter to cure a signature on an AV ballot to 
be received and counted. 

Monday, March 4, 2024 Deadline to receive and count a ballot submitted by an overseas 
voter postmarked on or before election day. 

 

2024 Election Dates Continued 

 State Primary - August 6, 2024 
 General Election - November 5,2024 

No Postage Necessary! 
Absentee ballot applications and absentee ballot return envelopes for the entire State of Michigan are equipped 
with a business reply mail permit that will cover the cost of postage for any ballot or application mailed within 
the United States.  
 
Return Envelopes - What to look out for 
Outgoing absentee ballots (to the voter) are blue. All absentee ballot return envelopes (coming back to the 
Clerk) will be purple. The United States Post Office and Michigan Bureau of Elections worked to redesign these 
envelopes and changed the color from green to purple to increase the efficiency of processing election mail.  

 



 
 

 
 
Greenwood Cemetery Advisory Board (GCAB) 
The next meeting for the GCAB is to be determined. To view Greenwood Cemetery Advisory Board agendas and 
minutes visit www.bhamgov.org/GCAB.       
 

Board of Ethics 
The Board of Ethics has meetings scheduled for Tuesday, December 19, 2023 and Wednesday, January 10, 
2024. To view the Ethics Board agendas and minutes visit www.bhamgov.org/ethics.  
 

Board Appointments 
The City of Birmingham is looking for dedicated individuals who want to give back to their community by serving 
on one of our many boards or commissions. Birmingham’s different boards and commissions make 
recommendations that shape the City’s future. Serving on a board or committee is a great way to get involved 
in your community, meet new people and make a positive impact. Don't miss out on the chance to make a 
difference - go to www.bhamgov.org/boardopportunities to view all the available openings and apply.  
 

Board Openings Application 
Due by Noon 

Interview/ 
Appointment at City 
Commission meeting 
7:30 pm 

Ad Hoc Aging in Place 
Committee 

None   

Ad Hoc Environmental 
Sustainability 
Committee 

None   

http://www.bhamgov.org/GCAB
http://www.bhamgov.org/ethics
http://www.bhamgov.org/boardopportunities


Advisory Parking 
Committee 

1 regular member (retail) term ending 
9/1/2026 
1 alternate member term ending 
9/1/2026 
 

Until Filled  

Architectural Review 
Committee 

1 regular member term ending 
4/11/2025 

Until Filled  

Birmingham Shopping 
District 

1 member shall be a business operators 
or persons with interest in property 
located within the district, 4-year term 
ending 11/16/2026 

Until Filled  

Birmingham Area 
Cable Board 

1 regular Birmingham resident, term 
ending 3/30/24 
1 regular Birmingham resident, term 
ending 3/30/26 
1 alternate Birmingham resident, term 
ending 3/30/25 

Until Filled  

Board of Building 
Trades Appeals 

None   

Board of Review 2 regular members to serve a 3-year 
term expiring 12/31/2026 
1 alternate member to serve 3-year term 
expiring 12/31/2026 
1 alternate member to serve the 
remainder of a 3-year term expiring 
12/31/2025 
 

12/13/23 12/18/23 

Board of Zoning 
Appeals 

1 alternate members term ending 
2/18/2026 
1 regular member term ending 
10/10/2026 (pending Ethics Board 
opinion) 

Until Filled  

Brownfield 
Redevelopment 
Authority 

1 Regular Members term ending 
5/23/2026 
1 regular member Term ending 
5/23/2024 

Until Filled  

Design Review Board    

Ethics Board 2 Alternate members term ending 
6/30/2026 

Until Filled  

Greenwood Cemetery 
Advisory Board 

None   

Hearing Officer None   

Historic District 
Commission 

None   

Historic District Study 
Committee 

1 Regular member term ending 
6/25/2026 

Until Filled  



Housing Board of 
Appeals 

3 Regular Members, terms ending 
5/4/2026 

Until Filled  

Martha Baldwin Park 
Board 

1 Regular member term ending 
5/1/2024 
1 Regular members term ending 
5/1/2027 

Until Filled  

Multi Modal 
Transportation Board 

1 Regular member-at-large from 
different geographical areas of the City 

Until Filled  

Museum Board None   

Parks & Rec Board None   

Planning Board None   

Public Arts Board 2 regular members term ending 1/28/27 
1 alternate member term ending 
1/28/2025 

1/17/24 1/22/24 

Retirement Board None   

Stormwater Utility 
Appeals Board 

3 regular member term ending 
1/31/2026 
2 alternate members 1/31/2025 

1/17/24 1/22/24 

Triangle District 
Corridor Improvement 
Authority 

1 regular business owner term ending 
12/15/2026 
1 regular business owner term ending 
12/15/2027 
1 resident of the developed area or area 
within 1/2 mile of the development area, 
term ending 12/15/2027 

Until Filled  

 

City Manager’s Office 

Ad Hoc Aging in Place Committee (AIPC) 

On December 2 and 3, City staff attended the Winter Market event and interacted with the public to 
distribute the Community Survey.  With the assistance of the Communications Department, the City 
issued a press release in regards to the AIPC and the Community Survey.  The Community Survey is also 
being distributed at the City Clerk’s Office, the Baldwin Public Library, the Birmingham Museum and Next. 

The AIPC held a public engagement meeting at the Baldwin Public Library at 6:00 p.m. on Wednesday, 
December 13, 2023.  The event started with a summary of the work completed to date by the AIPC and 
then opened up to the public for comment. The event was well attended and the AIPC received good 
feedback from the public on their thoughts and opinions. So far, more than 160 people have submitted 
the survey on Engage Birmingham. 

YMCA Building   

City staff received thirteen (13) responses related to the RFP for building assessment and conceptual 
designs for the renovation/expansion of the YMCA building by the December 8, 2023 deadline. On 
Wednesday, December 13, 2023, City staff met with all of the prospective bidders at the YMCA Building 
for a mandatory pre-bid meeting.  After going over the project with all of the bidders, City staff from the 
Manager’s Office, the Building Department and Department of Public Services walked the building with 
the bidders.  The head building facility official with the YMCA also accompanied the group to answer 
specific building related questions.  The deadline for submitting bids to the City is January 5, 2024. 

http://engage.bhamgov.org/aginginplace


 

Communications 

Around Town e-Newsletter 

 

January Edition 

The communications team is working on the January edition of the Around 

Town e-Newsletter, which will include information about open skating 

opportunities, winter sports, new businesses and more. Follow this link to 

view the December edition of the Around Town e-Newsletter.  

Welcome Packets 

The communications team mailed more than 300 welcome packets to new residents this year, 

which includes a letter welcoming them to the community, City calendar, Birmingham Beat 

newsletter, yard waste sticker and information about our golf courses, summer concerts, 

GovAlert, Baldwin Public Library, Birmingham Shopping District and more. The team recently 

ordered folders with the City’s logo to provide the materials in an organized and professional 

manner. Information included in the packets and a welcome video are available at 

bhamgov.org/residents.  

2024 City Calendars 

The communications team has been working 

hard on the 2024 City Calendar. This edition 

introduces a brand new design by our 

graphic designer at Accuform Printing, and 

beautiful imagery by the City’s 

photographer, Chris Cook. Nearly 200 

people voted for the cover photo on Engage 

Birmingham. 

Each year the City receives inquiries from 

residents who are anxious to receive the 

new edition, and we are pleased the 

community finds the calendar to be a useful 

tool to keep track of events, meetings and 

activities in Birmingham. Residents began 

receiving the 2024 edition during the week of December 11. Those who have not yet received 

the City calendar can expect it in their mailbox soon. Thank you to everyone who worked on this 

year’s edition, especially Accuform Printing, City staff members from every department and the 

communications team. 

BIRMINGHAM CITY COMMISSION - UPCOMING AGENDA ITEMS 
 
In Progress 
 

Meeting Topic Commissioner Dates Addressed Status 
(resolved/ongoing) 

12/4/23 Parking system financials M:Baller 
S:Host 

12/4/523 In progress 

http://www.bhamgov.org/aroundtowndec23
http://www.bhamgov.org/aroundtowndec23
http://www.bhamgov.org/residents


11/27/23 Process for civic 
projects/buildings 

Baller 11/27/23 In progress 

11/13/23 Historic Preservation  11/13/23 In progress 

11/13/23 Next Community Integration Haig 11/13/23 In progress 

11/13/23 Bistros M: Baller 
S: Host 

11/13/23 In progress 

10/2/23 Roberts Rules, OMA McLain 10/2/23 
Upcoming Workshop 

In progress 

10/2/23 Implementation of crosswalk 
standards 

M: Baller 
S: Boutros 

10/2/23 
11/13/23 

In progress 

9/18/23 Infrastructure, Flooding 
Abatement 

M: Host 
S: Baller 

9/18/23 
10/2/23 

In progress 

9/18/23 Remediation Strategies for 
Rodents and Vermin 

M: Haig 
S: Host 

9/18/23 
10/2/23 
11/27/23 

In progress 

8/28/23 City water and sewer system M: McLain 
S: Host 

8/28/23  
9/11/23 

In progress 

6/5/23 Discuss unimproved streets 
and infrastructure 

M: Host 
S: McLain 

10/2/23 Workshop In progress 

5/8/23 Woodward noise M: Host 
S: McLain 

5/8/23  
6/5/23  

In progress 

2/27/23 Bench and Little Library for Pat 
Andrews 

M: Host 
S: McLain 

3/13/23  
5/8/23 

In progress 

8/15/22 Speed bumps & traffic 
mitigation efforts 

Baller 8/29/22 
8/14/23 
11/13/23 

In progress 

 

Resolved 

Meeting Topic Commissioner Status 

11/13/23 Citizen Commission Interaction Host Resolved, no further 
action 

11/14/22 Renters Rights M: Host Resolved 

12/5/22 Mayor/MPT Selection McLain Resolved 



4/11/22 BBCC - Mental Health 
Workshop - More time to talk 

M: Baller S: 
Haig 

Resolved 

5/9/22 Pickleball Baller, no vote Installed on 6-3-22 

1/24/22 Social Districts  M: Schafer  
S: Boutros 

No formal action taken 
by the Commission 

5/23/22 Commission Meeting Start 
Time 

Baller No changes for now 

8/15/22 Birmingham Country Club M: Host  
S: Haig 

Resolved, letter sent 

9/12/22 Banner M: Baller S: 
Host 

Completed 

12/5/22 Lighting to sustainability board Haig To be explored by 
Sustainability Board 

6/13/22 Sustainability Board M: Schafer 
S: Host 

Resolved 

1/10/22 Food Trucks M: Host  
S: Schafer 

Staff monitoring 

4/25/22 Improvements in Information 
Provision and Methodology 

M: Haig  
S: Baller 

Resolved 

3/13/22 Community foundation 
(review former letter from 
Kucharek) 

Baller Resolved 

3/28/22 City Manager Selection Process M: Host  
S: Boutros 

Resolved 

1/9/23 Ad Hoc Senior Services 
Committee 

M: Baller 
S: Longe 

Resolved 
 

1/10/22 Commissioner Conduct No vote Resolved  

8/28/23 Add an Alternate to Ad Hoc 

Aging in Place Committee 

M: McLain 
S: Host 

Resolved 

9/18/23 Short Term Rentals M: Host 
S: Boutros 

Resolved 

8/28/23 Biodiversity  M: Haig 
S: Host 

Resolved 

5/8/23 Parking operations M: Baller 
S: Host 

Resolved 



1/10/22 Leaf blowers M:Baller 
S:Host 

Resolved 

 

Department of Public Services 

EV Update 
The City of Birmingham recently purchased a Ford Lighting for the Parking Group. The City is pleased 
that not only does this support our Green Initiatives for the City, but also saved the City over $10,000.00 
in costs associated with the new vehicle that will be used to help with maintenance of the parking decks. 
 
Booth Park Entry Plaza & Trail Improvements  
The Request for Proposals for Design Services for this project is anticipated to be posted to MITN in early 
January, with a due date of mid-February. Further updates are forthcoming. 
 
Ice Arena News 
Our new electric edger that replaced our old gas powered edger (ordered in early 2023 and recently 
delivered) is awesome! The edger is a tool used for ice maintenance such as removing ice buildup along 
the rink boards. No more exhaust fumes and so very quiet! We plan to share a video soon. 
 
Birmingham Unified (BU) High School Hockey team  

Birmingham Unified (BU) High School Hockey team participated in Toys for Tots Midland on December 

9, 2023. They collected toys at The Birmingham Ice Sports Arena after their hockey game, which they 

won 8-1. 

 

Engineering Department 

2023 Construction Update 

The 2023 Sewer Rehabilitation Project will continue through the winter months. This project includes 

cleaning and televising sewers, and sewer lining at various locations throughout the City.  

 

Illicit Discharge to Rouge River 

The City has determined the source of the sanitary sewer discharge and a letter was mailed to the 

property owner on Wednesday, December 6, 2023.  The property has 14 days to contact the City to 

discuss and review their plan to disconnect.  

We have been keeping the Michigan Department of Environment, Great Lakes, and Energy (EGLE) aware 

of the City's progress in finding the source.   

Lead Service Replacement Program 

The City recently mailed a notification to property owners with known lead water services regarding 

scheduling the replacement of their water service for free. Notification recipients are instructed to follow 

the steps in the letter to schedule your water service replacement.  

 

Affected property owners will receive information about these projects.  For more information regarding 

these projects or programs, please contact the Engineering Department at (248) 530-1840.   

 

Water Service Verification Program 

The City has a deadline of October 2024 to submit 364 water service material information reports to the 

Michigan Department of Environment, Great Lakes, and Energy (EGLE).  The City randomly selected 364 

water services to verify water service material for this ELGE requirement.  A letter was sent recently to 

property owners who still need to verify the "In-Home/Business" water service line material.  Property 



owners can schedule an inspection by an authorized City representative at (248) 303-2292 or determine 

the in-home/business material themselves with the steps provided in the property owner letter.   

 

Fire Department 

Congratulations, Brendt Frederick 

Congratulations to our own Brendt Frederick, who earned Fire Academy Instructor of the Year at Macomb 

Community College.  Quite an accomplishment!  We are very proud of your hard work and dedication in 

training future fire service candidates. 

                

Active Assailant Response and Recovery Plan 

On December 6, 2023, several City department heads, assistants, as well as the City Manager participated 

in a tabletop exercise focused on an incident involving our active assailant response and recovery plan.  

The exercise was performed to test the preparedness of the City and to improve the City’s Emergency 

Operations Plan (EOP). The plan will be reviewed and training will be conducted annually with the 

continued hope it never has to be applied.   

1924 American LaFrance Fire Engine  

The department’s 1924 American LaFrance Fire Engine just received a newly upholstered seat.  The seat 

was restored to original specification from 100 years ago when Birmingham’s first water pumping fire 

truck was delivered in 1924.  The department will continue to maintain this beautiful part of the City’s 

history for years to come. 

               



MOVEMBER 

This year many members of the Fire Department participated in MOVEMBER which is a movement to 

raise awareness for men’s health issues such as prostate cancer, testicular cancer and men’s suicide.  

The members all donated money in support of the cause and grew mustaches.  Some firefighters could 

pull off the look…others not so much. 

                

 

Human Resources   

New Hires 

The City of Birmingham extends warm congratulations to our newly hired employees from November 13, 

2023 to December 12, 2023. Their skills, expertise, and enthusiasm are a valuable addition to our staff. 

We welcome them to our team! 

 

Department Name Position Type 

Parking Anne Jay Parking Operations Full Time 

Library Adam Redmond IT Coordinator Full Time 

Clerks Sydney Pereira Intern Temporary 

Police Kevin Druzinski Parking Enforcement Part Time (AFSCME) 

Engineering Ali AlAbbas Construction Engineer Full Time 

Community Dev Ireland Crippen Support Staff A Full Time (AFSCME) 

Library Joshua Campeau Librarian Full TIme 

Community Dev Mariah Trovato Support Staff A Full Time (AFSCME) 

Library Austin Dewalt IT Assistant Part TIme 

Library Becky Nelson Sub. Librarian Part Time 



 

December Hiring Anniversaries 

The City of Birmingham celebrated the hiring anniversaries of several employees. We extend our heartfelt 

appreciation for their exceptional service and unwavering dedication. Their contributions are deeply 

valued and recognized. 

 

Years Of 
Service 

Employee Department Position 

1 Emma Moskovitz Library Library Page 

1 Marc Schwartz Fire Fire / AEMT 

1 Jennifer Rohrer 
Walbert 

Library Library Reference Assistant  

2 Leah Blizinski Community Dev City Planner 

3 Bryan Grulke DPS Ssw Operator 

4 Scott Zielinski DPS Director Of Public Services 

4 Nicholas Krumm Police Police Officer 

4 Christopher Bukoski Police Police Officer 

6 Kimberly Wickenheiser Finance Assistant Finance Director 

8 Nicholas Slanda Fire Fire / AEMT 

9 Jeffrey Rushing DPS SSWSpecialist 

9 Mary Macmillan Library Library Assistant II 

1 Jennifer Rohrer 
Walbert 

Library Library Reference Assistant  

 

Employment Opportunities 

The City is currently accepting applications for the following positions. To submit an application or for 

more information go to www.bhamgov.org/jobs.  

Department Position Type Application Closing 

Parking Lead Attendant Full Time 12/20/2023 

Parking Administrative 
Assistant 

Full Time 12/19/2023 

DPS SSW Assistant 
Foreman 

Full Time 
(Teamsters) 

12/30/2023 

Building Plumbing Inspector Full Time Until Filled 

DPS Fleet Mechanic Full Time 
(Teamsters) 

Until Filled 

 

 

 

http://www.bhamgov.org/jobs


Planning Department 

 

Planning Board 

A tentative Planning Board list of scheduled and/or recently completed items is provided below: 

1. The Birmingham Plan 2040 - Study Session (Took place on December 13, 2023.) 

2. Triangle District Mixed-Use Standards – Study Session (January 10, 2024) 

3. 720 S. Adams – Community Impact Study & Preliminary Site Plan Review (January 24, 2024) 

 

Multi-Modal Transportation Board 

The Multi-Modal Transportation Board recently reviewed and completed recommendations of capital 

improvements for Arlington and Shirley, as well as Oakland and the intersection with N. Old Woodward. 

These items will go before the City Commission on January 8, 2024.  

Public Arts Board 

The Public Arts Board has reviewed two new sculpture donations for the City. One sculpture is a golfer 

silhouette by Martin Van Almin which is recommended for Lincoln Hills as a thank you to staff for working 

during COVID-19 shutdowns. The other is a 20’ metallic sculpture by James Kaye which is recommended 

to go beside the bench in the green space along W. Maple, just west of The Birmingham Museum across 

from Martha Baldwin Park. Kaye is the artist of the wall art on the north side of the Daxton. Both items 

will be reviewed by the Parks and Recreation Board in January prior to appearing before the City 

Commission for formal acceptance. 

Sustainability 

The Planning Division recently completed their first SolSmart assessment with the National League of 

Cities. As it states on the SolSmart website, the SolSmart program has two key parts. First, the program 

provides no-cost technical assistance to help local governments follow national best practices to expand 

solar energy use in their jurisdictions. Second, it recognizes and celebrates these communities with 

SolSmart designations of Platinum, Gold, Silver, and Bronze. As the Planning Division works through this 

process, the City Commission should expect to see updates periodically, as well as potential action items 

that will require City Commission approval. 

In addition to SolSmart and all of the other sustainability activities that the Planning Division is engaged 

in, the Planning Division would like to announce that it will be awarded a fellow through the Catalyst 

Communities program (EGLE). The fellowship opportunity is only available to communities in the Catalyst 

Leadership Circle (CLC), which is a group of local governments that are paving the path toward increased 

sustainability across the State. Communities that receive a silver or gold designation in the Michigan 

Green Communities Challenge can participate in the CLC. Perks of participation include access to bi-

monthly peer-sharing convening with other local leaders, regular email updates on relevant resources 

and opportunities, and eligibility to host a CLC Fellow that can assist with decarbonization projects. The 

fellow will work through the summer of 2024, and will be supported by the Graham Sustainability Institute 

at the University of Michigan. Project details and timelines will continue to be reported to the City 

Commission, and any finished products will ultimately be reviewed and approved by the Commission. 

Police Department 

Organized Retail Fraud Thefts at Lululemon 

On February 12, 2023, and again on November 26, 2023, Lululemon located at 101 South Old Woodward 

reported a retail fraud after incidents occurred.  Each time the theft involved multiple females who 



entered the store for approximately two minutes and ran out carrying armloads of stolen merchandise.  

One main suspect was identified by Birmingham detectives, the Oakland County Sheriff's Department 

and a member of the Lululemon Organized Retail Crime Unit.  This main suspect has been identified as 

the ringleader committing forty-eight (48) thefts at multiple Lululemon and Ulta locations. 

Birmingham detectives, working in cooperation with detectives from Oakland County, Troy SIU, Grosse 

Pointe, and the Attorney General's office, conducted surveillance and obtained additional intelligence.  A 

9-count felony warrant was obtained for the suspect.  The warrant included one count of conducting 

criminal enterprises, a 20-year felony, and eight counts of retail fraud first-degree, a five-year felony.  

Update on Woodward Noise 

The Birmingham Police Department continues to work to address the vehicle noise on Woodward Avenue.  

The existing State law (MCL257.707c) has been the topic of many discussions regarding the restrictive 

and conflicting language within it.  The Police Department has had several conversations with our State 

elected officials (Sen. McMorrow and Rep. Price) over the last year regarding the State statute and 

proposed changes to help law enforcement throughout the State address this issue.  Additionally, on 

November 6, 2023, Birmingham Police were requested to attend a meeting in Bloomfield Hills with their 

elected official (Rep. Steele) to discuss this topic and to help gain their support in sponsoring changes to 

the existing State law.  Also in November, the Police Department contacted the Michigan Association of 

Chiefs of Police (MACP) and held a discussion with their administrative team and legislative chair to 

review this issue.  The MACP has offered their full support in lobbying for change once an agreeable bill 

is proposed. 

On December 6, 2023, the Police Department again met with Sen. McMorrow’s assistant, Emily Collins 

and encouraged her office to propose a change to this State law and advised they will have the full 

backing of the MACP.  Also, on December 7, 2023, the Police Department had a similar conversation with 

Rep. Price. 

The Police Department continues to push for legislative changes that can help address this ongoing issue 

and has attempted to deal with the problem in a variety of ways.  In 2023, the Police Department worked 

to obtain signed letters of “power of attorney” for many of the privately owned parking lots.  Along the 

Woodward corridor, restricted parking hours in the public spaces are being implemented to address the 

congregating that takes place.  Once these restricted parking signs are installed they will be evaluated 

to monitor their effectiveness and then will be taken to the Multi-Modal Transportation Board for review.  

We also obtained grant funding from the Office of Highway Safety Planning (OHSP) to cover the costs of 

placing additional patrols on Woodward. 

While we are entering winter, we know it won’t be long before the snow melts and cruising returns so 

the Police Department will continue to push our elected officials to take action while reviewing alternatives 

to address the issue. 

Home Invasions in Oakland County           

The Birmingham Police Department has agreed to participate in a Task Force in Oakland County to 

address the recent increase in home invasions.  Since September, it is estimated that over 30 home 

invasions of high-end homes have taken place in Oakland County.  The City of Birmingham has taken 

one report that is linked to these cases.  Through the investigations of multiple agencies, including the 

FBI and the Border Patrol, the suspects have been identified as part of the South American Theft Group 

(SATG), a criminal organization out of Chile and Columbia.  These suspects have been observed to work 

in teams of 3 to 6 individuals and as young as 14 years of age.  

A county-wide task force has been created to assist in the investigations and arrest of these suspects.  

All agencies that are participating in this task force have agreed to assist each other during this 



investigation and share available resources that can help lead to the arrest and prosecution of these 

criminals. 

Birmingham Police Officers Benevolent Association Adopts a Family 
 
The Birmingham Police Officers Benevolent Association is selling mini stuffed Maples, replicas of our 
police therapy dog Maple. Proceeds from these sales are to benefit a family in need this holiday 
season. Since December, the Benevolent Association has sold approximately 80 stuffed animal 
Maples. The association made contact with several churches and the Birmingham School District to 
identify a family in need that could benefit from this program. While one family has been identified, the 
Benevolent Association continues to look for a potential second family to help as sales of the mini Maples 
will continue through December 21, 2023. 
 
Those who would like to support this cause may purchase a mini Maple for $20.00 at the Police 
Department lobby during normal business hours. 
 

Parking Systems Update 
 

Operations 
On November 27, 2023, the City notified SP+ regarding the plan to bring parking operations in-house. 
The transition will occur starting on January 8, 2024. As part of the transition, all monthly parkers with 
the City will receive invoices from Zephire, a new monthly parking software system that the City will use 
to manage monthly parking accounts. 

 
The City is in the process of hiring staff to operate the parking system. Bringing the parking operation 
in-house will give the parking operation the ability to be more flexible, expedite changes, and lead to a 
more efficient operation, improving the experience for those parking with the City. 
 
EV Charging 
The City submitted an Invitation to Bid (ITB) for the installation and operation of EV charging stations 
on City owned property. Submissions were due on December 1, 2023. There were three respondents to 
the ITB. It is anticipated EV charging stations will be installed in Q1 of 2024.  
 
The City just purchased its first fully electric vehicle, a Ford F-150 Lightning. The new vehicle is assigned 
to the Parking Department and will replace the truck that SP+ has been using for parking operations. 

 
Free Parking Report 
Download a report showing a two-month snapshot of the total number of cars in the parking decks, 
broken down by how many paid to park versus how many parked for two hours or less, which is free in 
all decks.  

Monthly Occupancy 
Download an occupancy report for the month of November. This report shows a breakdown of both 

transient (daily) and monthly parkers at each garage and how full each garage is on average by hour for 

the month. 

Overall Occupancy 

 

https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/Dec%202023/October%202023%20Free%20Parking%20Report%20(1).pdf
https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/Dec%202023/11012023.Garage%20Occupancy.pdf


Future Agenda Items 
Download a summary of future agenda items. 
 
Future Workshop Items 
Download a summary of future workshop items. 

https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/Dec%202023/Future%20Agenda%20Items%20December%202023.pdf
https://www.bhamgov.org/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/2023/Dec%202023/Future%20Workshop%20Items%20December%202023.pdf

